SALFORD SCHOOLS FORUM
13th December, 2007

Meeting commenced:
4.00 p.m.
"
ended:
6.00 p.m.
PRESENT:
Janis Triska - Special Schools - in the Chair

 fillin "other names" 
Schools Membership
Secondary Schools : 
Headteachers and Senior Management Team Members

Steve Aveyard, Phillip Harte and Pat Wilford

Secondary School Governors



Andrew Knight



Primary School Headteachers



Mike Gaskell




Primary School Governors



Stephen Hopkins, Paula Howe, Catherine Provoost-Johnston and 




Joe Martin




Non-Schools Membership



Teacher Trade Unions



Judith Elderkin



Non-Teacher Trades Unions



Carole Culshaw




Early Years



Helen Hayes




14 to 19 Representative



Stuart Wattam


ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:




Mike Hall - Assistant Director (Resources)




Bob McIntyre - Principal Group Accountant 




Dave Terry - Headteacher, Hope High School




Rob Sides - Assistant Group Accountant 
11.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of David Ashton, Rabbi Goldblatt and Sandra Slack.

12.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 3rd October, 2007, were approved as a correct record and , arising from Minute 2 , it was noted that Stuart Wattam had replaced Sue Eldridge as the representative of the 14-19 Sector.

13.
DSG FORMULA REVIEW

(Previous Minute 7 - 3rd October, 2007)


Mr. McIntyre reported (a) representatives of the DCSF had visited Salford, seemed satisfied with the Local Authority’s Deprivation Statement and noted that the Authority was within the average range of spread of neighbouring authorities, (b) as a result no changes were to be made to the Authority’s formula for the distribution of Deprivation Funding although it would be subject to an annual review, (c) the DCSF was in the process of examining the highest and lowest achieving authorities to determine if there was an link to deprivation and (d) in view of these developments the documents referred to in the resolutions to Minute 4 of the meeting held on 3rd October, 2007, had not been circulated to Members.
14.
GOVERNOR SERVICES FORUM

It was reported that notice was to be included in the next newsletter circulated to School Governors to determine the level of interest in the establishment of a Governor Services Forum.
15.
SCHOOLS, EARLY YEARS AND 14 TO 16 FUNDING ARRANGEMENTS 2008/2011

(Previous Minute 6 - 3rd October, 2007)


Members were reminded that, since the last meeting of the Forum, H.M. Government had decided that the 5% levy on all surplus balances would not be applied during the next Government funding round 2008/2011 but that the clawback of excessive balances over 8% in the primary sector would remain in place.  Therefore, schools would be able to stockpile some resources but if these exceeded 8% of the School Budget (excluding Standards Fund) then the excess over 8% could be clawed back. 


Mr. McIntyre reported that guidance had now been issued which set the Minimum Funding Guarantee for the next three years at 2.1% per pupil.  Accordingly, he circulated models based upon the October pupil count and emphasised that these were highly provisional and were to be distributed to schools in the near future.


Members were informed that the guidance:

· Allowed an increase of 2.4% if pupil numbers were unchanged which would not cover inflation.

· Included a 1% efficiency saving built in.


RESOLVED:
THAT when the models are circulated to schools a covering letter make clear the above points.
16.
FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT STANDARD IN SCHOOLS

(Previous Minute 9 - 3rd October, 2007)


Mr. McIntyre reported that (a) a CD of the Financial Management Policies of Schools was in the final stages of production, (b) it was hoped to circulate copies to the headteachers and Chairs of Governors of all schools in January, 2008, and (c) training sessions at varying times had been arranged for headteachers and chairs in late January/early February, 2008.


Dr. Hopkins expressed appreciation of the efforts made to respond to concerns raised at the last meeting but pointed out that the training would be after the deadline for completion.  Mr. McIntyre agreed to liaise with Audit to see if primary schools could be allowed more time to respond.  The deadlines had been set by the DCSF which required 40% of primary schools to complete by 2008.  The Local Authority had selected the schools to take part based upon the time since the last audit.

17.
FUNDING ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE CITY ACADEMY/POTENTIAL BREACH OF CENTRAL EXPENDITURE LIMITS

The Forum was reminded that one of their responsibilities was to consider potential breaches of the central expenditure limits.  A report was circulated outlining such a situation.  Consideration was being given to bringing forward the opening of the City Academy by the Oasis Trust by one year and the additional cost which this would generate would cause the expenditure limit to be breached even if spread over two years.

The report outlined what the cost would cover (including transitional arrangements such as staffing and the enhancement of the curriculum) and emphasised that these had been negotiated down from a higher figure. 

Mr. Terry and officers of the Local Authority responded to questions and comments from Members:

· One of the anticipated benefits of opening the Academy a year earlier was to minimise declining pupil numbers at Hope High School.

· In terms of the budget for the current year the cost of bringing forward the opening of the Academy would be met from the funding that had been earmarked for equal pay claims but not used for that purpose with any excess being held on the balance sheet.

· Some Members felt that there was an imbalance between the reductions in teaching and non teaching staff with the former being cut more than the latter.  Such an approach could have an adverse effect upon curriculum delivery.  Mr. Terry emphasised that reducing non teaching staff would have a disproportionate effect upon vulnerable pupils.  It was hoped that Hope High School would overtake its deficit within five years.

· If the funding breach was not authorised it could place Hope High School in the position where pupils might have to be redistributed to other schools.

· Mr. Harte felt that the Local Authority was displaying double standards by offering options for keeping open Hope High School whilst not taking the same approach to St. George’s RC Primary School, which was being considering for closure.  Mr. Hall felt that the comparison was not valid; that St. George’s was a planned closure over a five year period whereas Hope High School was facing a financial crisis with a solution towards which the Forum could contribute.  The Local Authority was committed to the Academy and would, therefore, support options which led to its establishment.  The proposal submitted to the Forum was an effective and financially efficient way of safeguarding the wellbeing of the pupils of Hope High School.  The Chair agreed that the concerns of Mr. Harte could be recorded but felt that they were beyond the remit of the Forum.

· Mr. Aveyard felt that the impact of the proposal upon other schools was not a reason why it should not proceed.  He asked, however, for a commitment that the process would be transparent and that efforts would be made to minimise the impact of the reduction in the DLG upon other schools including the use of funds which were not delegated to schools.  He asked for consideration to be given to reducing non teaching posts to minimise the impact upon other schools.  Mr. Hall confirmed that efforts were being made to reduce central costs as part of the ongoing budget exercise.

· Members noted that many high schools faced falling rolls and deteriorating buildings and asked if there was a strategy to tackle the problem in the long-term. Mr. Hall confirmed that the Building Schools for the Future programme would ensure that buildings were fit for purpose with appropriate numbers of surplus places.
· Mr. Hall responded to concerns that the Local Authority had not acted with sufficient speed and explained that the local population was falling but that the area in which Hope High School was based faced particular problems and that the school had been blighted by the uncertainty about the Academy.  If established the Academy should be able to draw pupils from a wider area and attract those who would otherwise go to schools outside of the City.

· Mrs. Elderkin suggested that the debate was premature as the consultation exercise on the future of Hope High School was not yet concluded.  She drew attention also to the financial difficulties of other schools including Harrop Fold and Buile Hill High Schools which would limit the availability of resources for pupils.

· Members discussed whether a decision should be deferred to enable a strategy to be presented on how Hope High School would reduce its deficit.  Local Authority Officers reminded Members that they worked with schools in deficit to find a solution within five years and that an annual invitation was made to those schools with a projected deficit to discuss restructuring staffing.  Members felt that the financial guidelines should be as demanding as the educational ones placed upon schools and Mr. Hall confirmed that officers had been based within Hope High School to assist but that rapid progress was hard to achieve.

· Mrs. Elderkin expressed concerns that if the pattern of schools in financial difficulties becoming Academies was repeated then ,in the longer term , the Local Authority would be left with fewer schools populated largely by challenging pupils. 

RESOLVED:
THAT the potential breaching of the central expenditure limit in 2008/09, arising from the acceleration of the Hope Academy opening date, be approved.  
18.
EARLY YEARS SUB-GROUP

Mr. McIntyre gave a verbal report on the first meeting of the Early Years Sub-Group held on 4th December, 2007, and outlined likely future developments:

· The Sub-Group had examined the work programme to determine issues to be reviewed.

· With effect from April, 2009, Local Authorities were to be required to count pupils on the basis of take-up rather than CLASP.  This would necessitate the development of transitional arrangements.

· It would be necessary to establish the “real cost” of providing early years care in the voluntary sector.
· The Formula Funded mechanism was to be reviewed to make it transparent to all providers.  Although this requirement could be introduced in 2010 it was likely to be 2009 as the single count was also to be introduced in that year.  A major consultation exercise on this subject would be undertaken in August, 2008.

· An unknown factor was the impact upon services in Salford of the move to increase the minimum nursery school entitlement from 12.5 to 15 hours per week.  Further data was awaited.

Mrs. Elderkin expressed concern that the above factors did not take account of evidence which H.M. Inspectors were communicating to H.M. Government : that the best quality education in the early years was secured via suitably trained staff.  It was possible that privately run nurseries would seek to maximise profits by employing unqualified staff.  Officers of the Local Authority responded:

· The funding formula could be adjusted to reflect the type and quality of staff employed.

· Staffing ratios between the sectors would be equalised.  The quality of service in all sectors was monitored and some of the staff in privately run nurseries were going on to graduate status.

19.
SCHOOL DEVELOPMENT GRANTS (SDG) INDICATIVE HEADROOM

Mr. McIntyre reminded Members that (a) H.M. Government had announced that SDG would increase by 2.1% per pupil but that 0% was guaranteed at school level and (b) the gap between these two figures was referred to as headroom and the Local Authority and the Forum were responsible for determining how this should be distributed to schools with the objective of reducing the differential between the most and the least deprived areas.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT copies of the models showing the indicative SDG be circulated to all schools.




(2) THAT the item be included on the agenda for the next meeting of the Forum.




(3) THAT secondary school representatives be encouraged to discuss with their colleagues options for the Transitional Relief Grants (which replaced the Leadership Incentive Grant) as to whether it should continue as at present or operate on a changed basis.

20.
PERSONALISATION

Mr. McIntyre reported that (a) up to £1.3M was to be made available for additional personalised learning provision in 2008/09 dependant upon the number of pupils within the Authority aged between 5 to 15 years at January, 2008, and (b) the Local Authority and the Forum would be responsible for determining how the additional funding should be distributed.  Accordingly, he submitted a schedule illustrating five options for distributing the additional funding.

Members of the Forum were encouraged to raise the principle of the subject with their colleagues but not to share the details in the schedule which were at a very early stage.

21.
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

RESOLVED:
THAT the next meeting of the Schools Forum be held at 4.00 p.m. on 31st January, 2008.
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